Minutes of the full Extraordinary General Meeting held at 7.00pm, 28th October 2013, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, Christine Priday, Stuart Thomas, Jeanette Troughton & Clare Bath
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Philippa Hill-John, Wynford Ellis Owen, Chris James 



& Graham Thomas 
117
To consider the Council’s response to the CCC ~ Local Development Plan
The Chairman, Cllr John Harrison, welcomed Councillors to the Extraordinary General Meeting where the only agenda item was to consider the response of the Pentyrch Community Council to Cardiff County Council’s Local Development Plan.  He reminded Councillors that the LDP had reached the ‘Deposit Plan’ stage and that the Council had already submitted a response to the LDP ‘Preferred Strategy’ in late 2012.  
He went on to advise members that in our considerations of the LDP, we had liaised with Radyr & Morganstown CC, St Fagans CC and The Llandaff Society and, as a group, had formed the North West Group.  This group had taken the unusual step of consulting a barrister, on a pro bono basis, to see whether it would be worth instructing the Barrister to represent the interests of the NW Group.  The next meeting of the NW Group was on 14th November at 6.30pm.

In addition Creigiau Councillors had been instrumental in forming the Creigiau Steering Group, which had been meeting regularly to bring together the expertise of various people and to motivate the residents of Creigiau to the threat to their homes and way of life.
He then told Councillors of the email he had received from Helena Fox, The Clerk to Radyr & Morganstown CC, where she circulated a quote from the architect Lord Norman Foster taken from a BBC4 programme: ‘Dreaming the Impossible: Unbuilt Britain: Glass Houses.’  He then read the quote in full.
“The most important thing about a city, the most important thing about the way people come together, is infrastructure.  The infrastructure of a city is infinitely more important than the individual buildings.  Think of it as the urban glue that binds the buildings together.  It’s the quality of the infrastructure -the public spaces, the boulevards, the bridges, the public transport, the squares - that’s the experience that we, whether we live in the city or whether we visit it, that we carry with us; that determines the quality of life.”

Cllr Harrison wondered how the PCC could transfer this view into our villages and felt the PCC needed to agree a way forward.

The Clerk then interjected that it was clear that the views of the NW Group and the Creigiau Steering Group may be broadly similar but there were differences of opinion within those groups about how best to tackle the LDP.  The decision before the Councillors today was to decide the response that the PCC was going to make, especially as its response a year ago had been total opposition to the proposals in the ‘Preferred Strategy’.  To deviate from this would mean that the ‘Deposit Plan’ had responded to one or more of the issues that the PCC had objected to in the ‘Preferred Strategy’.  From the Clerk’s understanding of the deposit plan, this was not the case.
The Chairman then asked for contributions from the councillors present.  Cllr Howard felt that there were two main prongs to any PCC response to the ‘Deposit Plan’.  Firstly, the intention that a Green Belt would be maintained north of the M4 was welcomed.  However, to then abandon this concept, upon arrival at Creigiau indicated that the commitment to a green belt was derisory.  Secondly, Cllr Howard argued that no developments should take place unless the infrastructure to support any development is in place.  The example of Pontprennau should be fiercely resisted where, years later, the infrastructure to support a community had yet to be built.  She went on to speak about the proposal to use Heol St y Nyll as a route for buses and described the proposals as wholly unrealistic.
This prompted a general discussion on the merits of the LDP with Cllr Harrison giving the Manchester experience of independent towns being brought within a vast urban sprawl and Cllr Stuart Thomas pointing out the huge problems of building to the south of Creigiau as the gas availability was at its maximum capacity and the sewage system was also at full capacity.  Neither the gas nor sewage systems would tolerate additional buildings being connected to them and any new developments would require new independent systems.  He went on to point out that the only reason the green belt stopped short of the western end of the M4 was to allow the development planned for Creigiau.  He felt that the LDP team had not taken any cognisance of the LDPs for RCT or the Vale of Glamorgan and this was, apparently, one of the tests of soundness for an LDP.  Cllr Bath wondered if the communities to the north and west of Cardiff understood the impact the LDP would have on their lives, especially those who commute to Cardiff to work.  Cllr Howard once again felt that there was a raft of issues that CCC appeared to be ignoring and they ranged from the impact on bats to the impact on the Welsh language Act in not producing the documentation in Welsh, as well as Health and Education issues.  Cllr Thomas also felt that the impact of all this development would undoubtedly see Creigiau quarry re-opened, as the development would make the quarry commercially viable again.

All Councillors felt that as many people as possible should be encouraged to attend the various public meetings and the Clerk noted the following meetings were due to take place:
a) The Public Consultation on Thursday, 31st October at Radyr

b) A public meeting on 3rd November at 3pm at Pentyrch Village Hall

c) A public meeting on 10th November at 7pm at Creigiau Church Hall

d) The Public consultation on Friday 15th November at Creigiau Church Hall

The general discussion continued and it was agreed that the response to the LDP would be centred on the lack of infrastructure and the lack of any concrete proposals as to how this was going to be achieved.  It was also agreed that any question posed of the LDP team in response to the ‘Preferred Strategy’ that had not been responded to, should be highlighted, in that the point ‘remained unanswered.’
The Clerk was asked to start preparing a draft of the responses so that the Council could fine-tune their response at the next full Council meeting on Monday 18th November.  Cllr Bath suggested that our response should be also copied to the Regional AMs for South Wales Central and the relevant Welsh Government Ministers.  This was agreed.
There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.25 pm
Chair_____________________________________________
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